China Bulletin

Prepared by the research staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC.gov)



July 8, 2025

Highlights

| China Condemns Attacks on Iran but Refrains from Substantive Support | 1 |
|--|---|
| China-Linked Scam Centers in Southeast Asia Increasingly Target Americans | |
| Chinese "Zero-Mileage" Used Car Exports Distort GDP and Sales Figures | |
| One-Off Subsidies Raise Retail Sales while Consumer Confidence Remains Low | |
| China's New National Security White Paper Aims to Present China as a Responsible World Power | |
| Justify the Chinese Communist Party's Repressive Rule at Home | |
| Susting the Chinese Communist I arty S Repressive Rule at Home | |

China Condemns Attacks on Iran but Refrains from Substantive Support

China is taking a cautious approach to the conflict between the United States, Israel, and Iran. Its support for Iran is largely rhetorical, but it has substantial interests in Middle East stability.

- China immediately condemned the June 22 U.S. strikes on Iranian nuclear facilities, joining Russia and Pakistan in proposing a resolution for a complete Middle East ceasefire at the UN Security Council meeting.¹ While China has a strong interest in the Iranian government maintaining power, most analysts argue China is unlikely to provide substantial military support to Iran in the short term.²
- China likely perceives it will benefit from the Unites States getting bogged down in another Middle East conflict that distracts attention and resources from the Indo-Pacific.³ At the same time, most analysts argue that China benefits more from stability in the Middle East and wants to prevent disruption to its discounted oil from Iran and trade and technology relationships across the region.⁴
- China has deepened its relationship with Iran in recent years, signing a strategic partnership in 2021, contemplating \$400 billion in investment and backing the country diplomatically and economically.⁵ In defiance of sanctions, China has been purchasing around 90 percent of Iran's exported oil at heavily discounted rates in return for investment in other sectors of Iran's economy.⁶
- China's relationship with Iran is nuanced, however, as purchases from Iran equate to only 10–15 percent of China's oil imports and other Middle Eastern countries account for roughly 40 percent of such imports.⁷ China has also deepened its relationship with numerous Arab countries in the region through its Belt and Road Initiative, investing in infrastructure and assorted technology projects.⁸ When asked about U.S. Secretary of State Marco Rubio's call for China to pressure Iran not to close the Strait of Hormuz, China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson obliquely replied that China would "continue playing a constructive role to promote de-escalation."⁹

This issue of the China Bulletin was prepared by Graham Ayres, Nicole Morgret, Jack Neubauer, Lyndi Tsering, and Cindy Zheng. You may reach us at contact@uscc.gov.

Disclaimer: This bulletin is the product of research performed by professional staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC) and was prepared to support the ongoing research and deliberations of the Commission. Posting of this bulletin to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater awareness and understanding of developing issues for Congressional staff and the public, in support of the Commission's efforts to "monitor, investigate, and report" on U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. national security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 (as subsequently modified in law, see uscc.gov/charter). The public release of this document does not imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or considerations raised in this staff-prepared bulletin.

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

China-Linked Scam Centers in Southeast Asia Increasingly Target Americans

Chinese transnational criminal organizations operate industrial-scale scam centers across Southeast Asia that steal billions of dollars annually from Americans.

- Scam centers operated primarily by Chinese crime syndicates in Southeast Asia generate tens of billions of dollars annually while exploiting forced laborers under conditions observers have likened to modern slavery.¹⁰ According to conservative estimates, Americans lost at least \$5 billion to such scams in 2024.¹¹
- Beijing has selectively cracked down on scam centers that target Chinese victims, leading Chinese criminal organizations to conclude that they can make greater profits with lower risk by targeting Americans instead.¹² While China reported a 30 percent decrease in losses to online scams in 2024, the United States witnessed a 40 percent increase in losses during the same period.¹³
- Scam centers operated by Chinese transnational criminal organizations have spread corruption and provided a pretext for China to expand its security presence in Southeast Asia, including by pressuring U.S. allies such as Thailand to allow Chinese security personnel to operate inside its territory.¹⁴

Chinese "Zero-Mileage" Used Car Exports Distort GDP and Sales Figures

Local governments and automakers use "zero-mileage" used car scheme to inflate their numbers; exporters capture subsidies for new cars and dump excess supply abroad as used.

- Reporting from Reuters found that over 20 local governments in China encouraged the practice of selling "zero-mileage" used cars through fast-tracking licenses and tax rebates and support for exporters.¹⁵ The practice consists of exporters buying newly minted cars—often claiming consumption subsidies—and licensing the car in China, then immediately marking the undriven car as "used" to be sold abroad.¹⁶ This allows car companies locked in price wars to benefit from tallying sales, exporters to sidestep foreign trade barriers and earn a hefty profit margin after counting subsidies, and local governments to count both the purchase and export toward gross domestic product (GDP) targets.¹⁷
- The scheme led used car exports to surge 45 percent in 2024 as Chinese automakers looked for alternatives to China's oversaturated electric vehicle (EV) market.¹⁸ One industry group estimates that 90 percent of the 436,000 used private and commercial vehicles exported by China last year were actually new "zero-mileage" vehicles.¹⁹ China exported 6.41 million total vehicles in 2024.²⁰
- Reuters coverage comes as China faces international backlash for exporting excess supply to global markets and demonstrates how perverse incentives perpetuate market distortions in China's economy. As China's government looks to consolidate the EV industry, firms view government perception of sales as more important to their survival than actual sales.²¹

One-Off Subsidies Raise Retail Sales while Consumer Confidence Remains Low

Subsidized trade-ins drove retail sales in China to beat forecasts in May, but low consumer confidence lingers, suggesting the boost from stimulus may be short lived.

- Retail sales grew 6.4 percent year-over-year in May, the fastest pace since December 2023.²² The jump was largely driven by the State Council's "old-for-new" trade-in program, which gives consumer subsidies for purchases of certain "durable goods." Sales of eligible home appliances were up 53 percent, while mobile phones increased 33 percent. ²³ Surveys thus far in 2025 suggest consumer confidence remains at its lowest levels in decades, extending a three-year trough that began in April 2022.²⁴
- Several provinces paused subsidy voucher disbursements after burning through funds earmarked for the popular program.²⁵ China's central government has disbursed 162 billion renminbi (RMB) (\$22.5 billion) of the RMB 300 billion (\$41.7 billion) allocated under the program, with the remainder expected to be made available in the second half of the year.²⁶
- Spending in May this year was also likely higher due to an extra holiday on the Chinese calendar and an extended 618 e-commerce sales event, which has evolved from one day of shopping sales on June 18 (comparable to "Amazon Prime" day) to a month-long affair, with most major Chinese retailers now offering deals.²⁷ Chinese e-commerce platforms reported that combined gross merchandise value totaled \$119 billion between May 13 and June 18, a 15.2 percent increase from last year's shorter 618 festival.²⁸

China's New National Security White Paper Aims to Present China as a Responsible World Power and Justify the Chinese Communist Party's Repressive Rule at Home

Not much new: China aims to exploit recent international conflicts to criticize the United States for harming global security and present itself as a source of global stability.

- This is China's first White Paper on National Security; previous Defense White Papers focused on external threats and military modernization. While the White Paper largely reiterated consistent CCP policy themes, it was only published in Mandarin, suggesting it is directed at a domestic audience.
- In a thinly veiled reference to the United States, China's white paper criticized "some great powers" for "disregarding their international responsibilities" and "damaging global stability," while it presented China as the more responsible international power that is "injecting certainty and stability into a turbulent world."²⁹ Although China has supplied dual-use goods to Russia and helped prop up Iran and its terrorist proxies in the Middle East, the paper aimed to present China as a leading advocate for peaceful solutions to the war in Ukraine and the Israel-Hamas conflict.³⁰
- Despite China's increasing use of illegal, coercive, aggressive, and deceptive actions in the South China Sea and Taiwan Strait, the paper blamed the U.S. presence in the Indo-Pacific for destabilizing the region.³¹ The white paper also criticized the United States for "old thinking" on "hegemony" and "alliance systems," and it promoted China's Global Security Initiative as an alternative model of global order that reflects "Chinese wisdom" by focusing on China's versions of multilateralism, dialogue, and non-traditional security cooperation.³² The white paper warned of the ways "Western anti-China forces" challenge China's "internal affairs," from "stirring up trouble" in the South and East China Seas to supporting Tibetan and Uyghur activism.
- The white paper claimed that Beijing strives for "peaceful unification" with Taiwan, but it also insisted that China "absolutely will not promise to abandon the use of force" and reiterated that the "Taiwan question" remains a "red line" for U.S.-China relations.³³ While denouncing "Taiwan independence forces," the paper placed more emphasis on increasing ties with people in Taiwan than some prior official statements.³⁴

The white paper used General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Xi Jinping's "holistic security" concept to justify the CCP's authoritarian one-party rule and its resistance to "Western" democracy, freedom, and human rights.³⁵

- The paper reiterated the CCP's view that domestic social and political cohesion are the bedrocks of national security and resilience against international threats.³⁶ It argued that "the absolute leadership" of the CCP is necessary to maintain "political stability," combat separatism, and achieve the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation.³⁷ Both Xi and CCP leadership promote the core tenet that unchallenged CCP rule is necessary for China's security and development in a rapidly changing world.³⁸
- The white paper also insisted that fully implementing Party's crackdowns on Tibet and Xinjiang and resisting Western attempts to promote "democracy, freedom, human rights, and so-called "universal values" are keys to maintaining social stability.³⁹

The white paper used the "right to development" as a pretext to justify the CCP's authoritarian security practices and criticize U.S. tariff policy.

- Based on the premise that "high quality development" requires "high level security" and that "development problems can become security risks," the white paper used the imperative of economic development to justify the necessity of the Party's "absolute leadership."⁴⁰
- The paper reiterated that protecting the "right to development" is a "red line for China's national security" and explicitly criticized new U.S. tariffs as "infringing upon the legitimate rights and interests of all countries" and "severely impacting the stability of the global economic order."⁴¹

Endnotes

- ¹ Michelle Nichols, "UN Security Council Meets on Iran as Russia, China Push for a Ceasefire," *Reuters*, June 22, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/un-security-council-meet-sunday-over-us-strikes-iran-2025-06-22/.
- ² Jessie Marks, "Don't Count on China Bailing Out Iran," Foreign Policy, June 23, 2025. https://foreignpolicy.com/2025/06/23/iran-chinagulf-states-strait-hormuz/; "Xi Keeps Iran at Arm's Length as Middle East Conflict Deepens," Bloomberg, June 20, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2025-06-20/xi-keeps-iran-at-arm-s-length-as-middle-east-conflict-deepens.
- ³ James Palmer, "A Distracted Washington Is a Win for Beijing," *Foreign Policy*, June 24, 2025. https://foreignpolicy.com/2025/06/24/china-iran-israel-united-states-war-cease-fire-diplomacy/.
- ⁴ Jessie Marks, "Don't Count on China Bailing Out Iran," Foreign Policy, June 23, 2025. https://foreignpolicy.com/2025/06/23/iran-chinagulf-states-strait-hormuz/.
- ⁵ Bonnie Girard, "China's Bet on Iran: What Now?" *Diplomat*, June 30, 2025. *https://thediplomat.com/2025/06/chinas-bet-on-iran-what-now/*.
- ⁶ "Inside the Secret Oil Trade That Funds Iran's Wars," *Economist*, October 17, 2024. *https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2024/10/17/inside-the-secret-oil-trade-that-funds-irans-wars*.
- ⁷ "China's Heavy Reliance on Iranian Oil Imports," *Reuters*, June 24, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/chinas-heavyreliance-iranian-oil-imports-2025-06-24/; Erica Downs, written testimony for U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Domestic Energy Challenges and Its Growing Influence over International Energy Markets, April 24, 2025, 4. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2025-04/Erica Downs Testimony.pdf.
- ⁸ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2024 Annual Report to Congress, November 2024, 363–370. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2024-11/Chapter 5--China and the Middle East.pdf.
- ⁹ David Pierson and Berry Wang, "China Says the U.S. Damaged Its Own Credibility by Striking Iran," *New York Times*, June 23, 2025. *https://www.nytimes.com/2025/06/23/world/asia/china-us-iran-credibility.html*; China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2025 年 6 月 23 日 外交部发言人郭嘉昆主持例行记者会 [On June 23, 2025, Spokesperson Guo Jiakun Presided over a Foreign Ministry Press Conference], June 23, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250623164628/https://www.mfa.gov.cn/web/wjdt_674879/fyrbt_674889/202506/t20250623_11655121.sh tml.

- ¹⁰ USIP Senior Study Group, "Transnational Crime in Southeast Asia: A Growing Threat to Global Peace and Security," United States Institute of Peace, May 2024, 8. https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/05/transnational-crime-southeast-asia-growing-threat-globalpeace-and-security; Nicole Munns and Gabriel Katz, "Forced Scamming – An Emerging Form of Modern Slavery," Modern Slavery InSight, July 2023. https://justiceandcare.org/app/uploads/2023/07/Justice-and-Care-InSight-Brief-Forced Scamming July23.pdf.
- ¹¹ Jason Tower, written testimony for U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Crossroads of Competition: China in Southeast Asia and the Pacific Islands*, March 20, 2025, 2. *https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2025-03/Jason_Tower_Testimony.pdf*.
- ¹² Jason Tower, written testimony for U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Crossroads of Competition: China in Southeast Asia and the Pacific Islands*, March 20, 2025, 17. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2025-03/Jason_Tower_Testimony.pdf; USIP Senior Study Group, "Transnational Crime in Southeast Asia: A Growing Threat to Global Peace and Security," United States Institute of Peace, May 2024, 52. https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/05/transnational-crime-southeast-asia-growing-threat-global-peace-and-security.
- ¹³ Jason Tower, written testimony for U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Crossroads of Competition: China in Southeast Asia and the Pacific Islands, March 20, 2025, 17. https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2025-03/Jason_Tower_Testimony.pdf.
- ¹⁴ Jason Tower, written testimony for U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Crossroads of Competition: China in Southeast Asia and the Pacific Islands*, March 20, 2025, 7–11. *https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2025-03/Jason_Tower_Testimony.pdf*; Jason Tower, "China Exploits Thailand's Crackdown on Scam Compounds to Grow Security Influence," *United States Institute of Peace*, February 27, 2025. *https://www.usip.org/publications/2025/02/china-exploits-thailands-crackdown-scam-compounds-grow-security-influence*.
- ¹⁵ "Exclusive: China Auto Industry Inflates Sales by Exporting New Cars as 'Used,'" *Reuters*, June 24, 2025. *https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/local-chinese-governments-promote-zero-mileage-used-car-exports-inflating-sales-2025-06-23/*.
- ¹⁶ "Exclusive: China Auto Industry Inflates Sales by Exporting New Cars as 'Used,'" *Reuters*, June 24, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/local-chinese-governments-promote-zero-mileage-used-car-exports-inflatingsales-2025-06-23/.
- ¹⁷ "Exclusive: China Auto Industry Inflates Sales by Exporting New Cars as 'Used,'" Reuters, June 24, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/local-chinese-governments-promote-zero-mileage-used-car-exports-inflatingsales-2025-06-23/.
- ¹⁸ Shizuka Tanabe, "Chinese Used-Car Exports Surge 45% on Strong Russian EV Demand," Nikkei Asia, January 12, 2025. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Automobiles/Chinese-used-car-exports-surge-45-on-strong-Russian-EV-demand.
- ¹⁹ Stephen Rivers, "What Happens When China Floods the World with New Cars Pretending to Be Old," Carscoops, June 25, 2025. https://www.carscoops.com/2025/06/chinas-used-car-export-scheme-inflates-sales-but-at-what-cost/; "Exclusive: China Auto Industry Inflates Sales by Exporting New Cars as 'Used," Reuters, June 24, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/localchinese-governments-promote-zero-mileage-used-car-exports-inflating-sales-2025-06-23/.

- ²⁰ "China's Vehicle Exports Rise 22.8% in 2024," Reuters, January 12, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-vehicle-exportsrise-228-2024-2025-01-13/#:~:text=BEIJING%2C%20Jan%2013%20(Reuters),to%20\$117.35%20billion%20last%20year.
- ²¹ "Exclusive: China Auto Industry Inflates Sales by Exporting New Cars as 'Used,'" *Reuters*, June 24, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/local-chinese-governments-promote-zero-mileage-used-car-exports-inflatingsales-2025-06-23/; "China's Manufacturers are Going Broke," *Economist*, August 8, 2024. https://www.economist.com/business/2024/08/08/chinas-manufacturers-are-going-broke; Scott Kennedy, "The Chinese EV Dilemma: Subsidized Yet Striking," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, June 28, 2024. https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-chinahand/chinese-ev-dilemma-subsidized-yet-striking.
- ²² "China's Consumer Boom Seen Temporary as Weak Sentiment Persists," Bloomberg, June 15, 2025. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-06-16/china-s-consumption-unexpectedly-improved-in-relief-fromtariffs?sref=mxbIZFb4.
- ²³ China's State Council, 2025 年 5 月份社會消費品零售總額增長 6.4% [In May 2025, the Total Retail Sales of Consumer Goods Increased by 6.4%], June 16, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250625154301/http://big5.www.gov.cn/gate/big5/www.gov.cn/lianbo/bumen/202506/content_7028073.ht m.
- ²⁴ Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Consumer Opinion Surveys: Composite Consumer Confidence for China," via Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, July 1, 2025. *https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CSCICP02CNM460S*; China National Bureau of Statistics, "China: Consumer Confidence," via Haver Analytics, July 1, 2025.
- ²⁵ Wataru Suzuki, "China Races to Calm Worries over End to \$42bn Consumer Subsidies," Nikkei Asia, June 19, 2025. https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/China-races-to-calm-worries-over-end-to-42bn-consumer-subsidies.
- ²⁶ "Consumer Goods Trade-in Stays On," *Trivium China*, June 23, 2025. *https://triviumchina.com/2025/06/23/consumer-goods-trade-in-stays-on/*; "一些地区取消"国补"? 不存在" [Some Regions Cancel "National Subsidies"? Not True], *Xinhua*, June 20, 2025. *https://web.archive.org/web/20250702153314/http://www.xinhuanet.com/mrdx/20250620/951288fce70f46d3adfd844c0b5a8ebc/c.html*.
- ²⁷ Casey Hall, "China's 618 Shopping Fest Sets Record, but Daily Spending Slips," *Reuters*, June 19, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/chinas-extended-618-shopping-fest-fails-stir-excitement-2025-06-19/.
- ²⁸ Sophie Yu and Casey Hall, "China's 618 Shopping Fest Sets Record, but Daily Spending Slips," *Reuters*, June 19, 2025. https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/chinas-extended-618-shopping-fest-fails-stir-excitement-2025-06-19/.
- ²⁹ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content 7023405.htm.
- ³⁰ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2024 Annual Report to Congress, November 2024, 2–3, 116–117, 351–353.
- ³¹ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2024 Annual Report to Congress, November 2024, 123–127.
- ³² China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2024 Annual Report to Congress, November 2024, 123–127.
- ³³ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ³⁴ Tzu-Chieh Hung, "中國《新時代的中國國家安全》白皮書下對外與對台敘事之觀察" [Observations on Coverage of Foreign Affairs and Taiwan in *China's National Security in the New Era* White Paper], *Institute for National Defense and Security Research*, May 22, 2025. *https://indsr.org.tw/respublicationcon?uid=12&resid=3012&pid=5511*; China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025.
- https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ³⁵ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ³⁶ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ³⁷ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ³⁸ Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "Xi's Security Obsession," *Foreign Affairs*, July 28, 2023. *https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/xis-security-obsession*.
- ³⁹ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ⁴⁰ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.
- ⁴¹ China's State Council Information Office, 新时代的中国国家安全 [White Paper on China's National Security in the New Era], May 12, 2025. https://web.archive.org/web/20250610072836/https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/202505/content_7023405.htm.